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AGENDA 

I. Roll Call  

II. Approve Minutes for the Meeting of June 21, 2017 

III. Discussion/Action Items: 

A. Coordination Between SJAFCA and San Joaquin County on Funding of Flood Protection Programs – 
John Maguire 

B. Funding Flood Projects with State Funds after Senate Bill 5 – 200-Year Protection Requirements – 
Roger Churchwell 

C. Pending Grant Applications and Recent Awards – John Maguire 

D. Status and Future of Integrated Regional Water Management Plan (IRWMP) – Brandon Nakagawa  

E. Summary of Responses to Survey to Advisory Water Commission Regarding Items to Work on for 
Recommendation to Board of Supervisors – Brandon Nakagawa  

IV. Informational Items (See Attached): 

A. June 7, 2017, San Joaquin County Board of Supervisors Letter of Support, “H.R. 434, The New Water Act – 
Support” 

B. June 22, 2017, Bay-Delta Fish and Wildlife Office, “Questions and Answers on California WaterFix 
Biological Opinion” 

C. July 1, 2017, sfchronicle.com, “Costly Approval Doesn’t Guarantee the Governor’s Delta Tunnels” 

D. July 5, 2017, recordnet.com, “More Details as Twin Tunnels Decision Nears” 

E. July 5, 2017, redgreenandblue.org, “LA Ratepayers Will Pay for Jerry Brown’s Delta Tunnels (But Big 
Agriculture Gets All the Water)” 

F. July 6, 2017, Delta Counties Coalition Letter to The Honorable David Valadao opposing H.R. 23, “Gaining 
Responsibility on Water Act,” unless amended 

V. Public Comment: 

VI. Commissioners’ Comments: 

VII. Adjournment: 

Next Regular Meeting 
August 16, 2017, 1:00 p.m. 

Public Health Conference Room 
 

Commission may make recommendations to the Board of Supervisors on any listed item. 
If you need disability-related modification or accommodation in order to participate in this meeting, please contact the Water Resources Staff at (209) 468-3089 at least 48 hours prior 

to the start of the meeting.  Any materials related to items on this agenda distributed to the Commissioners less than 72 hours before the public meeting are available for public 
inspection at Public Works Dept. Offices located at the following address: 1810 East Hazelton Ave., Stockton, CA 95205.  These materials are also available at 

http://www.sjwater.org.  Upon request these materials may be made available in an alternative format to persons with disabilities. 



REPORT FOR THE MEETING OF 
THE ADVISORY WATER COMMISSION OF THE SAN JOAQUIN COUNTY  

FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT 
June 21, 2017 

 
The regular meeting of the Advisory Water Commission of the San Joaquin County Flood Control and 
Water Conservation District was held on Wednesday, June 21, 2017, beginning at 1:00 p.m., at Public 
Health Services, 1601 E. Hazelton Avenue, Stockton, California. 
 

I. Roll Call 
 
Present were Commissioners Nomellini, Murken, de Graaf, Holman, Flinn, Winn, Hartmann, Meyers, 
Alternates Richle, Houghton, Reyna-Hiestand, Heberle, Secretary Nakagawa, Vice-Chair Price, and 
Chairman McGurk. 
 
Others present are listed on the Attendance Sheet. The Commission had a quorum. 
 
II. Approval of Minutes for the Meeting of May 17, 2017. 
 
Motion and second to approve the minutes of May 17, 2017 (Meyers/Flinn). Unanimously approved.  
 
SCHEDULED ITEMS 
 
Tom McGurk, Chairman of the Advisory Water Commission (AWC), led the agenda. 
 
III. Discussion / Action Items: 

 
A. H.R.23 “Gaining Responsibility on Water Act of 2017” – Brandon Nakagawa 

 
Mr. Brandon Nakagawa gave an overview of House of Representatives (H.R.) 23 – a federal bill 
introduced by Congressman David Valadao.  H.R. 23 seeks to preempt any federal or state laws 
and proceed without regard to any other law pertaining to the operation of the Central Valley Project 
and the California State Water Project.  Should this occur, the potential implication is the defragging 
of Delta water rights and water quality, and it would also raise environmental concerns regarding 
the overall health of the Delta ecosystem.  This bill also seeks to preempt State law, such as the 
Public Trust Doctrine.  Based on Staff’s analysis as well as the County’s legislative platform,        
Mr. Nakagawa stated it seems likely that the County will seek to oppose this bill given its positions 
on the Delta, on the Twin Tunnels Project, the Central Valley Project, the State Water Project, water 
rights, and/or operations.  

 
H.R. 23 could go before the House of Representatives by mid-July.  Therefore, the Staff 
recommendation is that the Advisory Water Commission recommend to the Board of Supervisors 
(BOS) to oppose H.R. 23, as written.  However, he also suggests a commitment to find and support 
the good qualities contained in the bill.   

 
Discussion amongst the Commission concluded H.R. 23 would remove impediments from the 
operations of the Twin Tunnels Project.  Congressman Jeff Denham was not a sponsor on the 
original version of H.R. 23 dated January 3rd, but is now a cosponsor.   
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MOTION:  Commissioner Flinn moved and Commissioner Hartmann seconded a motion to 
recommend to the Board of Supervisors to oppose H.R. 23, unless amended.  The motion passed 
unanimously.   

 
B. Presidential 2017 Winter Storm Disaster – Michael Cockrell 
 
Mr. Michael Cockrell, Director – San Joaquin County Office of Emergency Services (OES), gave an 
update of the 2017 winter storms, which were governor-proclaimed, locally-proclaimed, and 
presidentially-declared.   
 
Probability of El Niño returning has reduced to 40-45%, or a neutral condition at 55%.  These are 
early projections with more definitive probabilities in August-September.  Additional projections 
include a 50% probability of warmer temperatures, and precipitation at normal range.  Per the 
Climate Environmental Retrieval and Archive (CERA) Index, rainfall measured average in April, 
below in May, and low in June.  The San Joaquin Precipitation: 5-Station Index measured 182% of 
average as of June 20, 2017.   
 
The Snow Water Content for the Central Sierra measured 31% of average as of June 16, 2017.  A 
current issue concerns the Milton / Friant area and the rapid snow melt.  Mr. Cockrell commented 
on reservoir conditions including New Melones Lake encroached at +29 Thousand Acre Feet (TAF), 
while other reservoirs in the Central Valley measure just under encroachment.  Overall projected 
total increase into San Joaquin River will be approximately 500 cubic feet per second.  As of June 
22, 2017, peak snowpack runoff flows at Vernalis will measure 21.8” and Newman will be classified 
at “monitor” stage.   
 
Numerous Reclamation Districts have submitted requests for Public Law (PL) 84-99 to the U.S. 
Army Corps of Engineers (Corps) for emergency levee work.  The California Department of Water 
Resources (DWR) has confirmed all levee threat assessments, thereby the Corps is accepting 
letters of application for levee rehabilitation until the July 15, 2017 deadline.   
 
Due to debris and threat, some river closures are still in place along the lower stretch of the San 
Joaquin River, and Paradise Cut over to Fabian Tract.  All levee access controls have been 
removed, now allowing public access.  Inspections conclude there are no new boils and/or 
seepages, and 24-hour levee patrols have been discontinued.  The six levee breaks along the 
Mokelumne occurred in agricultural areas, with repair of one levee breach to begin.  Weekly 
coordination meetings with levee agencies, the Corps, DWR, and the Bureau of Reclamation 
continue.   
 
Mr. Cockrell concluded his presentation and discussion was open.   
 
Discussion was held amongst the Commission about quantifying amounts of uncaptured and 
captured water as well as water recharge.  It was noted that the Federal Emergency Management 
Agency (FEMA) states there is up to $1 billion in hazard mitigation grant funds.     
 
Commissioner Hartmann asked for clarification of an exemption offered to farmers and landowners 
to remove fallen trees and debris in areas without governance.  Mr. Cockrell explained that the BOS 
Chairman had declared a local emergency which allowed immunity from certain liabilities of cleanup 
actions, and fish and game enforcement agencies tend to relax regulations during local 
emergencies.  Public Works provided links to local ordinances and guidance of how and when 
property owners can take action without suffering consequences.  Mr. Kris Balaji, San Joaquin 
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County Public Works – Director, added this information has been presented to landowners at public 
forums and via email, but the offer has not been utilized and the window of opportunity is closing.   
 
Mr. Balaji stated this exemption is not a “free pass” and entails reporting requirements.                 
Ms. Julianne Phillips, San Joaquin Farm Bureau (SJFB), commented that she is aware of areas in 
the north County where uncontrolled streams and unmaintained channels have been problematic.  
She offered to provide OES with a link for an email blast to reach SJFB members.  Ms. Phillips 
expressed opinion there may be a sense of confusion of accountability whereby a breakdown of 
criteria and responsibility would be helpful.   
 
Commissioner Winn inquired on the current water conservation levels and plans to ease up on 
some restrictions (i.e., water days).  Mr. Fritz Buchman, San Joaquin County Public Works – 
Deputy Director, noted that the Spring 2017 Groundwater Monitoring data may reflect conservation 
changes.  Mr. Cockrell added that the State Water Resources Control Board is developing the final 
regulatory restrictions for making drought conservation a way of life in California.   
 
C. Lower San Joaquin River Feasibility Study Update – Roger Churchwell  

 
Mr. Roger Churchwell, San Joaquin Area Flood Control Agency (SJAFCA) – Deputy Executive 
Director, gave an update on progress of the Lower San Joaquin River Feasibility Study, which he 
previously presented to the Commission at the AWC meeting held March 15, 2017.  The study had 
been on a hold status due to financial constraints while the Corps sought funding in the amount of 
$200,000.  The Corps was awarded the funds through the 2017 Work Plan, and work on the study 
has resumed.  SJAFCA has contributed its share of funds, and the State will go before its Board to 
seek funds for their contribution to the project.  The Civil Works Review Board is scheduled for 
November 2017, and the Chief’s Report is due in March 2018.  Hopefully, approval to advance to 
the next steps of the study will be received following the Chief’s Report.  The study was started in 
March 2009.   
 
The study is currently in the “planning” stage and the next phase will be funding and design.         
Mr. Churchwell commented on the large scale of this project and work would be done in phases.  
He estimates approximately three years for design of the project, followed by funding for 
construction, with “best case scenario” of ten years to begin construction.  If the Corps funds 
construction of the project, local and state financial share contribution would be lowered.  If 
government funded, the costs are usually higher and the schedule is longer.  He added that funding 
for this large project cannot be raised on a local level (i.e., via assessments).   
 
The project encompasses a large area and involves multiple floodplains, both which pose 
challenges.  Per Proposition 218 funding requirements, areas must benefit from projects.  Strategy 
of the project is to section areas, prioritize each area by need of flood protection, followed by 
funding.  In addition, Senate Bill 5 puts restrictions on development and it is beneficial to seek 
higher levels of protection.   
 
D. Spring 2017 Groundwater Monitoring Report – Gerardo Dominguez 

 
Mr. Gerardo Dominguez, P.E., San Joaquin County Public Works – Engineer IV, presented the 
Semi-Annual Groundwater Monitoring Program Report for Spring 2017.  Well inspections were 
conducted and data collected for two weeks in March 2017.  Groundwater monitoring began in 
1971 with cooperation from California Water Service Company, East Bay Municipal Utilities District, 
DWR, the City of Lodi, and the City of Tracy.  A total of 500 wells were monitored, with data 
collected by the County from approximately 250 wells.  Obstacles encountered during monitoring 
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were dogs, bees, deconstructed wells, and inaccessibility to flooded fields at or near the well.  The 
groundwater report is divided into two sections:  1) Rainfall Distribution, and 2) Groundwater 
Elevation Monitoring.   
 
1. Rainfall Distribution – Groundwater levels increased due to the recent rain season.  This 

resulted in less groundwater pumping, cooler temperatures and less evaporation.  Rainfall 
measurements for the Lodi Station reflect the third highest levels since 1949.  The Stockton Fire 
Station data reflects above average rainfall.  The Camp Pardee Station reflected the wettest 
year since 1949, with 43 inches of rainfall.   

 
2. Groundwater Elevation Monitoring – Groundwater elevations varied with some areas 

experiencing considerable increases.  Since Spring 2016, some elevation measurements 
presented include:  Woodbridge Irrigation District (WID) measured 10-feet higher; Central San 
Joaquin Water Conservation District (CSJWCD) measured 5-feet lower; and South San Joaquin 
Irrigation District (SSJID) measurements remained at neutral elevations.  Groundwater 
elevations increased an average of 3.28 feet, with the level of accuracy within 0.5 feet.   
 
Slides were displayed showing comparisons in groundwater elevations from Spring 2016 to 
Spring 2017.  Red symbols reflected decreases, blue symbols reflected increases, and green 
symbols reflected no change.  CSJWCD areas depicted decreases, Stockton East Water 
District areas depicted increases, and SSJID areas depicted both increases and decreases in 
certain areas monitored.  The Cone of Depression (aka “The Hole”) elevation measured -70 in 
Spring 2016, and measured -60 in Spring 2017.  Cross sections of groundwater elevation 
contours reflected:  Hwy 99 to Brandt Road – The Hole filled in; Hwy 99 from South County to 
North County – The Hole filled in along City of Stockton to Lodi; and Hwy 26 to Fresno Avenue 
– The Hole filled in SEWD areas.   
 

Mr. Dominguez concluded it was a good year for groundwater levels.  He added recharge levels will 
likely go up in October due to less pumping.  Latency of measurements vary, but response is rapid.  
Mr. Nakagawa interjected that groundwater levels being seen are a response to not pumping, 
standing water, and surface water levels and are not the direct result of recharge occurring.  A 
study conducted of surface water percolating down to a nearby well concluded the recharge 
process could take 100-120 days up to 20,000 years.   

 
On a separate topic, Mr. Balaji commended Mr. Dominguez on his commitment to the Sustainable 
Groundwater Management Act (SGMA) boundary issues and GIS mapping.   

 
E. Flood and Water Projects – Open Forum 

 
Mr. Nakagawa referenced discussion from the AWC meeting held May 17, 2017 regarding 
“harnessing the horsepower” of the Commission and directing it towards challenges, programs, or 
projects.  Some topics to consider may include SGMA related issues (i.e., governance and the Joint 
Powers Authority—JPA), big water projects (i.e., dams and reservoirs), or flood projects.   
 
Commissioner Hartmann inquired about the “ground rules” and added that AWC exists to serve the 
San Joaquin County BOS as its public forum to assist in developing policy.  That said, how would 
action taken by the Commission translate to the JPA?  Mr. Nakagawa responded the BOS is a 
member of the JPA, and County is staff to both the AWC and the new JPA.   
 
Commissioner Hartmann addressed Commissioner Winn asking for his opinion from the 
perspective of a County Supervisor.  Commissioner Winn commented that the AWC should not 
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underestimate their influence or “horse power” as the Commission consists of a broad spectrum of 
agencies that address water issues.  He added that from a Board of Supervisors perspective, there 
is value in the AWC’s collective backgrounds and experiences and that can be leveraged to gain 
knowledge from the past and apply it today.  The BOS is in agreement with a lot of projects 
throughout the State (e.g., Temperance Flat) and is supportive of projects that will reduce the need 
for Delta water (e.g., Sites Reservoir and raising San Luis Reservoir).  He added that San Joaquin 
is uniquely positioned and amongst the Delta, the mountain counties, and agriculture. The AWC 
has the opportunity to establish a vision and work with various entities.  Commissioner Hartmann 
expressed opinion that the nature of the AWC cannot be to self-actualize.  He feels this 
Commission responds well to requests and recommendations from the County.  Commissioner 
Winn replied, “We serve each other.” 
 
Commissioner Winn commented on the Delta Counties Coalition (DCC) which consists of five 
diverse counties with a diversity of water solutions.  He suggested that as the AWC moves forward 
with proposing future projects, they might consider collaborating with the four other counties in the 
DCC and to work on mutual interests such as water capture, reverse flows, or desalination plants.  
 
Vice-Chair Price commented that the Commission has fought to remain passive and reactive, not 
self-starting or active on water issues.  He asked, “Can the AWC initiate ideas?”  Commissioner 
Winn responded that all the agencies comprising the AWC have their own Boards and staff.  He 
suggested the individual agencies work on ideas, or perhaps the AWC hold a workshop to discuss 
potential projects.  He added there are a lot of other projects to consider that are more affordable 
and more efficient than the Twin Tunnels.   
 
Commissioner McGurk inquired about the funding for proposed projects and asked whether the 
County would co-sponsor projects.  Commissioner Winn does not condone higher taxes, but 
referenced funds from Measure K and the $55 million it generates annually.  He stated that, should 
funding be made available, the typically required matching funds should be in place.  Commissioner 
Nomellini stated benefit areas need to be designated to generate revenue for a particular project.  
He added that funding is, or will also be, needed for SGMA, SJAFCA, and the Flood Control 
District.   
 
Commissioner Hartmann referenced SGMA and the newly formed JPA, with its limited life-span of 
less than three years to approve a Groundwater Sustainability Plan (GSP).  He stated the inevitable 
to build infrastructure for water storage and feels this is a high priority project to achieve 
sustainability in compliance with SGMA.  The challenge will be funding.     
 
Vast discussion continued amongst the Commission about projects and funding.  In conclusion – 
Mr. Nakagawa will email the Commission to solicit for three proactive ideas or projects to 
recommend to the Board of Supervisors.   
 
Commissioner Hartmann acknowledged Public Works staff on their continued hard work, and 
commended Michael Cockrell and OES staff, and the San Joaquin County Board of Supervisors.   
 

IV. Informational Items: 
 
A. June 6, 2017, lodinews.com, “Fish and Wildlife Accepting Proposals for Grant Programs” 

 
B. June 8, 2017, circleofblue.org, “California Hones Drinking Water Affordability Plan” 
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C. June 12, 2017, sfchronicle.com, “12 Dead This Season in Torrential Sierra Snow Melt, 
Yosemite’s Merced, Other CA Rivers Dangerous” 

 
D. June 13, 2017, sacbee.com, “Why Years of Waiting May Be Over on Delta Tunnels” 

 
E. June 13, 2017, Delta Counties Coalition Letter of Support of Assembly Bill 732 (Frazier), 

Delta Levee Maintenance (as Amended on May 23, 2017) 
 

F. June 15, 2017, Delta Counties Coalition Letter to Mr. John Watts, Office of Senator 
Dianne Feinstein 
 
 

V. Public Comment:  
 
 
VI. Commissioners’ Comments: 
 
 
Next Regular Meeting:    July 19, 2017, at 1:00 p.m. 
    Public Health Conference Room 
 
 
Adjournment:   2:55 p.m. 







 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
ATTACHMENTS 
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July 6, 2017 
 
The Honorable David Valadao 
United States House of Representatives 
1728 Longworth House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515 
 
Dear Congressman Valadao: 
 
The Delta Counties Coalition (DCC) appreciates your efforts to develop federal policies that will 
help grow the State’s water supply and provide water security for our communities.  Upon 
review of your H.R. 23, “Gaining Responsibility on Water Act,” we have serious reservations as 
the bill would undermine existing protections of the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta (Delta).  As 
currently constructed, the DCC opposes H.R. 23 unless amended.   
 
The DCC strongly opposes Section 108, which mandates the operation of the Central Valley 
Project and the State Water Project to the water quality and operational constraints of the 1994 
Bay-Delta Accord, regardless of the requirements of the Endangered Species Act (ESA) or any 
other law.  Waiving the ESA, the Clean Water Act, or any other law to benefit one group of 
water users at the expense of the Delta and other water users is unacceptable.   
 
California’s drastic volatility in precipitation, which includes historic flooding and multi-year 
drought, demonstrates the urgent need to develop a shared solution to the problems of an 
inadequate State water supply, poor Delta water quality, and a threatened Delta ecosystem.  We 
support efforts to develop and implement a comprehensive water-management plan that 
produces performance based, multiple-benefit projects that will benefit the State as a whole, 
including projects to expand water supplies, improve the management of existing water 
resources, protect the Delta levees, restore environmental habitat in the Delta as well as upstream 
and downstream of the Delta, and help meet the State’s clean water goals in both the near- and 
long-term.   
 
Given our understanding of the Delta region and the water challenges in the State, we are 
confident that the DCC can help forge statewide solutions for a more drought resilient water 
supply.  The DCC supports Federal legislation that fully and fairly reflects the Delta’s role in 
meeting legitimate needs around the State and that seeks to protect and improve the Delta  
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consistent with the coequal goals in the State’s Delta Reform Act of 2009. Only then can the 
Delta’s vital resources, important to both the Delta region’s residents and the entire State, be 
assured.   
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Don Nottoli 
Supervisor, Sacramento County 

 
 
 
Skip Thomson 
Supervisor, Solano County 

 

 
Karen Mitchoff 
Supervisor, Contra Costa County 

 
 

Jim Provenza 
Supervisor, Yolo County 

 
Chuck Winn 
Supervisor, San Joaquin County 

 

 
 
cc: DCC Federal Delegation 


